Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

March 14, 2002

P.C.F.D. #12 – Buckley

1. Call to Order
The March 14, 2002 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association Vice-President Paul Webb at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Brian Shcroder-Schulz, PCFD #1; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Bill Jarmon, Commissioner PCFD #5; Dick Steinmetz, PCFD #12; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Dennis Chafe, PCFD #15; Gary Franz, PCFD #16; Eric Nelsen, PCFD #16; Damian Longmire, PCFD #17; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Dan Packer, PCFD #22; Dave Wakefield, PCFD #22; John McDonald, PCFD #22; Ed Reed, PCDEM; Jim Broman, WSAFC; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Dan Packer led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the February 7, 2002 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black was not present to report.  

5. Correspondence
A letter was received from the American Red Cross regarding the sponsoring of a table for the Real Heroes Breakfast fundraiser.  The letter was forwarded to Treasurer Bob Black for his review.

6. Guest Speakers
Paul Webb introduced Jim Broman who asked to speak for a few minutes regarding his running for Presidency of the Washington State Association of Fire Chiefs.  Jim Broman thanked the Association for the opportunity to speak today.  He explained that there are eight (8) board members elected for two (2) year terms.  He is presently running unopposed.  So, why is here then?  Why should he bother with a campaign?  Because he has learned to never assume and if he were to do nothing, then someone would put in for the position at the last minute and win by a landslide.  He has several priorities that he is bringing to this position if he is elected.  At this time he gave a powerpoint presentation as well as a handout (copy attached).  His priorities are as follows:  1.  Operation E-Link… Getting every fire chief in the state networked for involvement and information.  Goal:  Face to face contact with every fire chief in the state of Washington over two years.  2.  Operation Springboard… developing and promoting a systematic process to prepare for, survive and thrive as a chief fire officer; introducing and promoting Chief Fire Officer Designation; developing a mentor program.  Goal:  Ten Washington chief fire officers receiving CFOD on the Dallas IAFC Fire Rescue International platform in 2003.  3.  Operation Tune Up… informing, promoting and facilitating the accreditation of the Washington fire service through the Commission on Fire Accreditation International.  Goal:  Sponsor and promote CFAI workshops within a two-hour drive of every fire jurisdiction in the state of Washington.  Programs… maintaining our essential programs:  Annual Conference, Divisions and Committees, Legislative Program, Regulatory Process, Incident Reporting, Fire Code (WSAFM).  Partnerships… tending to our essential partnerships:  State of Washington – Training, Mobilization, Local Support.  Western Fire Chiefs Association – Oregon Fire Chiefs Association.  International Association of Fire Chiefs.  The annual conference is in Ocean Shores, June 25th through 28th.  Vote early and vote often.  Paul Webb thanked Jim Broman for coming and sharing.  He appreciates the level of thought and long term goals he presented.

At this time, Paul Webb introduced the next speaker – Chief Ron Serpas of the Washington State Patrol.  Chief Serpas stated that he is glad to be here today.  He grew up in New Orleans in a poor community.  Everyone he grew up with went in to the Fire Service.  He had attempted, but failed the test.  He took the police test and passed and was teased and considered the black sheep among his friends.  He has a great respect for the Fire Service and worked with the Fire Department in getting explosive recognition dogs for arson investigation, etc.  One area that we are all being pushed very hard on is transportation and congestion.  The main problem with this is the rubberneckers because they cause the congestion.  That, and why does it take so long to clear a scene?  It won’t be long before the fire service will be feeling the heat from this as well.  We need to be prepared for this, as the public is growing more and more impatient.  Transportation officials are beginning to have to look at each other.  The steer it and clear it issue is not going to go away.  Continue to be under the glare and able to explain this.  We need to start to look at new methods or technology to do our job.  In leadership, we have to foster the implementation of change.  Is there another way to get the job done?  For example, photogramity (spelling?), which prepares 3D and 2D scenes.  So photographs of a scene can be taken and re-created instead of having a surveying equipment which takes time.  This is being explored and researched.

Another thing that he is very excited about is the North Bend Training program.  He has met with Chief Smith and was informed that the rooms needed ventilation, kitchen hood needed replaced, etc.  They were able to locate $180,000.00 in the budget to get these items fixed as well as windows and burn props.  Over the last four (4) years approximately three million dollars has been spent in infrastructure items, i.e. sanitation, water, roads, etc.  These kinds of things aren’t readily noticed, however, have had to be done and cost money to do.  There is a 10-year plan in the capital budget in place to continue work and improvement on this facility.  Also, he asked Chief Smith to think differently about this program.  For example, instead of charging money for the use of the facility, ask if would be willing to build new dorms, etc.  

Chief Serpas stated that there are many good things going on and he has not done a good job on communicating the successes.  He thanked the membership for the opportunity to be here today.  Gary Franz thanked Chief Serpas for coming and stated that some time ago there was some partnering with regards to training opportunities, i.e. skid training with ambulances, etc.  And wondered if there would be a possibility of this happening again.  Discussion followed.  John McDonald stated that he sits on the Washington Fire Marshal Board and with regards to House Bill 1555, adoption of new codes for the State of Washington.  There seems to be support of the I-Codes.  This will hurt the fire service to get new codes in place.  There is a great need and strong support, but a lack of support at the state level.  ICC or NFPA are the two different codes and there is a tremendous amount of money to be made by either.  Either codes would provide safety for the citizens, however, the differences are mainly in the processes.  Currently being used is the NFPA.  Discussion followed.  Chief Serpas stated that he would look into this.  Paul Webb stated support interest in training.  He has only been periphally involved until about six (6) months ago when he became a member of the Advisory Board at Bates.  Would hope that there would be support there for these kinds of programs.  Chief Serpas stated he recalls receiving a letter from Bates stating they were pulling out of the North Bend Training due to financial reasons.  Discussion followed.  Andy McAfee stated that all law enforcement recruits are funded through the State for their recruit training.  The Fire Service is not.  Each department must individually fund training for their new recruits.  Chief Serpas state that he was aware of this, however, he is not sure of the historty of this legislatively.  Discussion followed.  Chief Serpas thanked the membership again for the opportunity to speak today.  The membership thanked Chief Serpas for attending.

Dave Wakefield informed the membership of the State Fire Defense Board plan has been updated and sent to the Policy Board to approve changes.  Forms have been reduced from 15 to 7.  It now goes to the OFM.  It should get processed and signed and ready by mid-April.  He hopes to give a presentation on this at the May meeting.  Also, only one printed plan per agency will be distributed, and/or it will be on CD.  He believes the plan is good and usually only used for Wildland, but is meant to be an all risk plan.  He highly recommends the report from the Fire Service on the 30 mile fire.  It is going to have an impact on all jurisdictions.  This report can be gotten on line through the Forest Service.  Discussion followed.  Dave stated that the end of next year will be his last year.  With that in mind, the Association needs to be thinking about who to put as his replacement on the Fire Defense Board.  If anyone has any interest in this area, contact Dave Wakefield.

7. Amercian Red Cross
No representative present.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Ed reported that Steve Bailey was unable to attend today.  The Terrorism Early Warning Committees are meeting regularly.  An announcement for the Terrorist Summit to be held on May 1 and 2.  Registration forms will be out shortly along with the agenda.  The County-wide exercise will be July 15th.  The MMRS groups continues to meet.

9. EMS
Ed Reed stated that Norma is in California wearing a green uniform serving the US Army.

10. Fire Marshal
Ed Reed reported that Wayne Wienholz is at a Fire Investigation Assessment today.  There is nothing new in low impact developments.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen reported that the meeting last month was cancelled so he has nothing to report.  Dan Packer gave an update on Legislative issues.  Dan stated that having the session today with Chief Serpas was very nice timing as he is scheduled to attend the April Washington State Board meeting.  He thanked Alan for making the arrangements for todays meeting.  Dan reported that 2 out of the 3 bills are out and on their way to the Governors desk for signing.  1477 – dispatch emergency communications bill passed resoundingly.  2673 – axle weights also passed.  1555 – is stuck on the floor of the house waiting for a concurrence vote.  He encouraged everyone to contact their representatives to help get this one through.  This needs to happen.  The mobe study bill did not make it through.  Paul stated that with 1477 passing, the next step should be to meet with Ladenburg and get formulas and everyone together on the same page.  We need to pay attention to this and how it comes about so there is a favorable outcome for the fire service.  Dan stated that there will be a meeting on April 9th for the Fire Benefit Charge.  He is putting together a survey as coordination is going to be critically important.  Also, in the State Chiefs newsletter was a meeting date of March 29th put on by Clark Snure and Neil Blindheim regarding Fire Benefit Charge.  

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that he will be on vacation starting tomorrow for 10 days.  Congratulations to Gary Franz and condolences to Reggie Romines.  There is a possibility of land clearing being prohibited in Pierce, Snohomish and Mason King Counties.  Just a heads up to everyone as this will most likely be sooner than later.  He will keep everyone advised, but likely to happen by the end of the year.  If anyone has any map changes, please be sure to let him know so they can update their maps as well before sending them to print, etc.

13. EMS
Alan Predmore stated that Andy McAfee had to leave, but he left him some notes.  Use of EPI pens, Norma needs to know about any discharges.  The website password will be changing for divert.  It doesn’t say what it will be changing to, just that it will be changing.  That is all that he has.

14. Training

Nothing at this time.

15. Education Committee
Nothing at this time. 

16. Program/Speaker Committee
Next months meeting is April 4th at Graham Fire & Rescue.  Pat Riley will be the program speaker regarding a program he has developed to use on MDC’s.  May’s speacker will be Dave Wakefield.  June will try to get Ladenburg in.  July there is no meeting.  Dan Packer stated that the May meeting is the same day as the second day of the Terrorist Summit.  Possibly move May meeting back a week?  Paul stated that it will stay the same for now.

17. Legislative Caucus Committee
Paul Webb stated that if anyone has any issues would like to be addressed or looked at to please bring them to the committee members attention.

18. Nominating Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Banquet Committee
Nothing at this time

20. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

21. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. County Code (Road/LID) Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

24. New Business
Nothing at this time.

25. Good of the Order
Reggie Romines inquired why some people are still wearing badges with the black band on them?  His agency pulled theirs after one month.  Is there a different standard that he’s not aware of?  Paul Webb stated that it is up to each individual department.  Lakewood, CPFR, Seattle, etc. have chosen to wear their black band until ground zero is cleaned up.

Gary Franz stated that it is his distinct pleasure to introduce Eric Nelsen who will be the Acting Chief beginning April 1st for PCFD #16.  Also, beginning April 1st, he will be the new Deputy Chief of Operations for PCFD #21.

Paul reminded everyone that April 24th is the deadline for roses.

Reggie Romines inquired if there is a template available for the Haz Mat/Special Ops agreement?  Gary stated that he had talked to Joe Quinn regarding this and he had thought he’d given it to Larry Claiborne.  Bill Jarmon stated to check with District 5.  Paul stated he would send it via e-mail to attach to the minutes.

26. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:05.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is April 4th, 2002 at PCFD #21  beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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